

Uyghur Homeland, Chinese Frontier:

The Xinjiang Work Forum and Centrally Led Development

A Report by the Uyghur Human Rights Project

Table of Contents

I. Executive Summary	2
II. Background	3
III. The Xinjiang Work Forum: Policy and Practice	11
IV. An Assessment of the Xinjiang Work Forum	23
V. Recommendations	34
VI. Acknowledgments	36

Executive summary

The Xinjiang Work Forum, convened in May 2010, heralded an unprecedented state-led development push in East Turkestan. Policies adopted at the Work Forum focused on natural resource extraction, infrastructure projects, demolitions, trade promotion, tax reform and the transference of capital, investment and personnel from eastern areas of the People's Republic of China (PRC). Two years later, the Chinese government has yet to put in place a system to effectively monitor and assess the progress of these region-wide initiatives. Chinese officials have not clearly stated what targets, if any, they are using to measure the effects of their policies. In an echo of Maoist policies of the past, and a continuance of the failure to monitor the progress of the Great Western Development Drive, central and regional Chinese leaders have in the past two years relied upon top-down development while neglecting to lay out a clear blueprint for analyzing its grassroots effects.

The Xinjiang Work Forum was prompted in large part by the tacit acknowledgment on the part of Chinese officials that economic policies in the region had failed to bring about their desired results, such as developmental parity. Inequalities stemming from the failure of these policies, the effects of which were borne largely by the region's Uyghur and other non-Han populations, contributed to the turbulent unrest that shook the regional capital of Urumchi in July 2009. However, the policies designed at the Work Forum have largely left unaddressed the same inequalities and discrimination that helped lead to the unrest. Three years after the turmoil in Urumchi, development strategy in the region remains devoid of an adequate framework from which to evaluate and mitigate economic conditions impacting the non-Han community, such as unequal income distribution, high levels of poverty, and hiring discrimination. At its core, regional development is plagued by the lack of consultation and participation of Uyghurs and other non-Han residents regarding the formulation and implementation of the policies that affect them.

In this report, the Uyghur Human Rights Project (UHRP) strives to provide an overview of the nature of development policies put in place in the two years since the Work Forum. UHRP also seeks to document the ways in which Work Forum initiatives have not ensured the equal distribution of the benefits of development among the region's population. Until the flaws in regional development initiatives are remedied, and stark disparities are addressed, the future success of development in East Turkestan will be left in question.

Background

Against a backdrop of imbalanced economic growth between its eastern and western regions, the Chinese central government initiated the Great Western Development Drive (GWDD) as part of its 10th Five Year Plan (2001-2005). Given that disparate rates of regional economic growth could have destabilizing effects, especially in areas with high proportions of non-Han Chinese people, the GWDD initiative was given the ambitious task of achieving economic parity for China's west.

The GWDD covers a vast geographic area including five autonomous regions, six provinces and one municipality. In East Turkestan, a region that encompasses one-sixth of the entire territory of the People's Republic of China (PRC), the GWDD was characterized by investment in large-scale natural resources projects and infrastructure development.²

In the years following the implementation of the GWDD until unrest in the regional capital of Urumchi in 2009, policies designed to bring regional economic parity had the effect of exacerbating income inequality between Uyghurs and Han Chinese. This section looks to evaluate state performance under the GWDD in regard to employment opportunities, income distribution and levels of poverty.

Employment opportunities

In a 2009 *Time Magazine* article, journalist Austin Ramzy quotes a Uyghur interviewee on the employment situation among Uyghurs in East Turkestan: "If you're Han, there are opportunities. But if you're from my group, there's nothing you can do…We're all hungry. We go all over looking for work, but they say they don't want Uighurs."³

Uyghur economist Ilham Tohti stated that by the end of the 9th Five Year Plan approximately 1.5 million people were unemployed in East Turkestan.⁴ Although Tohti did not provide exact figures, he inferred that the majority of this number came from the Uyghur community. The account of the young man in the *Time* article, taken together with Tohti's research, suggests both that Uyghur unemployment is high, and that much of

_

¹ Howell, A. and Fan, C. (2011). Migration and Inequality in Xinjiang: A Survey of Han and Uyghur Migrants in Urumqi. *Eurasian Geography and Economics* 52, No. 1, pp. 119-139 and Lin, W. and Chen, T., (2004) China's Widening Economic Disparities and Its 'Go West Program'. *Journal of Contemporary China* 13, (44), pp. 663-686.

² Bellér-Hann, I. (2012, March 30). Violence in Xinjiang: indicative of deeper problems? *East Asia Forum*. Retrieved from http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2012/03/30/violence-in-xinjiang-indicative-of-deeper-problems/.

³ Ramzy, A. (2009, July 14). Why the Uighurs Feel Left Out of China's Boom. *Time*. Retrieved from http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1910302,00.html. See also Lim, L. (2003, December 19). China's Uighurs lose out to development. *BBC*. Retrieved from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/3330803.stm.

⁴ Hoshur, S. (2009). Uyghur scholar calls for jobs, Translated from Uyghur by R. Turdush, *Radio Free Asia*. Retrieved from http://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/tohti-03062009130647.html.

this unemployment is due to ethnic discrimination. Despite a dearth of state-produced evidence on the ethnic composition of regional unemployment, evidence does exist to substantiate discrimination faced by Uyghurs in securing employment across a range of professions.



"Help Wanted" sign outside the Postal Hotel (邮政宾馆) in Kashgar, photo taken in July 2009. The last line says, "This offer is for Han Chinese (汉族) only, ages 18-30." ©The Atlantic

The Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC) and the Uyghur Human Rights Project (UHRP) have reported on advertisements that openly discriminate against Uyghur candidates for jobs with the Xinjiang Production and Construction Corps (XPCC) and in the regional education sector. Vacancies posted online clearly stated preferences for people of Han Chinese ethnicity. The CECC survey of XPCC job announcements showed that of 894 available positions, 744 were reserved for Han Chinese applicants, and that in Aksu district, of 436 positions in the school district, 347

⁵ See Wiemer, C. (2004). The Economy of Xinjiang. In S.F. Starr ed. *Xinjiang: China's Muslim* borderland. New York: M.E. Sharpe for more on employment discrimination.

positions were set-aside for those of Han Chinese ethnicity. UHRP research uncovered a similar pattern in advertisements from educational institutes in Kashgar and Khotan, as well as in numerous positions for civil service jobs.

CECC research also indicates the practice of ethnic discrimination in the state sector job market that has occurred since the inception of the GWDD is not new. In 2005, CECC reported that all of the 500 to 700 new civil service appointments made by the regional and central government in the Uyghur majority area of southern East Turkestan were reserved for members of the Han nationality.⁸ One year on, a further CECC report showed that discrimination had not abated in the recruitment of civil servants.⁹

Differences in employment distribution between ethnicities can also be detected amongst companies benefiting from GWDD-generated investment in natural resources extraction. The problem has spanned the length of the GWDD. In 2000, the *Washington Post* stated that the "[oil] industry is now almost completely run by Han. The China National Petroleum Co. has brought most of its workers here from other parts of China, all but bypassing the provincial Xinjiang Petroleum Bureau in carrying out exploration." Over ten years later, CECC had seen no improvement among natural resource industry employers. The Commission documented that all 50 jobs advertised by the Xinjiang PetroChina Pipe Engineering Co. in August 2011 had been exclusively reserved for Han Chinese. 12

Employment discrimination against Uyghurs has continued despite numerous domestic laws preventing such practices. Article 4 of the Chinese Constitution, Articles 9 and 22 of the Regional Ethnic Autonomy Law, Articles 12 and 14 of the Labor Law and Articles 3

⁶ Congressional-Executive Commission on China. (2009). *Recruitment for State Jobs in Xinjiang Discriminates Against Ethnic Minorities*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=122703.

⁷ Uyghur Human Rights Project (UHRP). (2009, June 25). *Uyghurs, Women Need Not Apply for Government Jobs in East Turkestan*. Retrieved from http://uhrp.org/articles/2339/1/Uyghurs-women-need-not-apply-for-governmentjobs-in-East-Turkestan/index.html.

⁸ Congressional-Executive Commission on China. (2005). *Xinjiang Government Says Ethnic Han Chinese Will Get 500 of 700 New Civil Service Appointments*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=10319

⁹ Congressional-Executive Commission on China. (2006). *Civil Servant Recruitment in Xinjiang Favors Han Chinese*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=61191

¹⁰ Ma Rong. (2003). Economic development, labor transference, and minority education in the west of China. *Development and Society*, 32, (2), pp.125-145.

¹¹ Pomfret, J. (2000, September 15), "Go West Young Han". *Washington Post*. Retrieved from http://www.hartford-hwp.com/archives/55/470.html.

¹² Congressional-Executive Commission on China. (2010, October 20). *Discriminatory Job Hiring Practices Continue in Xinjiang*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/newsletterListing.phpd?NLdate=20101109&show=LABOR&PHP SESSID=43c5272d8b847a6e7722277a04c7f514.

and 28 of the Employment Promotion Law all clearly state that ethnic minorities should receive equal opportunity in the job market.¹³



Han Chinese workers in the natural gas industry in East Turkestan. ©Tianshan Net.

In a 2009 article, scholars Ben Hopper and Michael Webber publish the results of a survey on Uyghur and Han attitudes to employment opportunities. Asked whether employment conditions in East Turkestan were better or worse than 10 years ago, 76.3% of Uyghurs stated that the employment situation was worse as opposed to 48.6% of Han Chinese. 17.1% of Uyghurs interviewed said that they felt the situation was better compared to 31.1% of Han Chinese. "Respondents were also asked the reason for such worsening conditions. Most blamed the escalation in numbers of job seekers and 85 per cent of Uyghurs specified Han in-migrants. Several would not answer the question directly, saying that they did not wish to discuss political matters." Hopper and Webber's study quotes a Uyghur interviewee who echoed the sentiments of many Uyghurs in East Turkestan: "If a Han comes from inner land, there's always a job ready for him. Even if the Uyghur can speak Chinese and has the requisite skills, the Han won't give him or her the job." 15

1

¹³ Congressional-Executive Commission on China. (2009). *Governments in Xinjiang Continue to Sponsor, Sanction Job Recruitment That Discriminates Against Ethnic Minorities*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=117001

¹⁴ Hopper, B. and Webber, M. (2009). Migration, Modernisation and Ethnic Estrangement: Uyghur migration to Urumqi, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, PRC. *Inner Asia*, 11, pp. 173-203.

¹⁵ Ibid. See also Bovington, G. (2004). *Autonomy in Xinjiang: Han Nationalist Imperatives and Uyghur Discontent*. East-West Center and Lim, L. (2003, December 19). China's Uighurs lose out to development. *BBC*. Retrieved from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/3330803.stm for details on Uyghur unemployment.

Income Distribution and Levels of Poverty

In 2001, proven oil reserves in East Turkestan stood at 2.6 billion tons, and at 647 billion cubic meters for natural gas. ¹⁶ In 2008, East Turkestan produced 27 million tons of crude oil and 24 billion cubic meters of natural gas. ¹⁷ By 2009, regional GDP growth at 8.1% was slightly lower than in China as a whole, which stood at 8.7%. ¹⁸



Uyghur children in a run-down area of Urumchi. ©East Asia Forum.

Despite the wealth of East Turkestan's natural resources, Uyghurs are poorer than Han Chinese. Citing a study by Boorah, Gustafsson and Shi, scholar Huhua Cao noted "the estimated probability of being poor in the western region was 5 to 7 points higher for ethnic minorities than for the Han majority." ¹⁹ In 2004, four years after the implementation of the GWDD policies, Human Rights Watch senior researcher Nicholas Bequelin observed:

¹⁶ Li Woke. (2010, April 8). Xinjiang hoping oil will fuel region's economic growth. *People's Daily*. Retrieved from http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90001/90778/90862/6943602.html.

¹⁷ Chinese Government. (2009). *White paper on development and progress in Xinjiang*. Retrieved from http://www.china.org.cn/archive/2009-09/21/content 18566736.htm.

¹⁸ Yu Shujun. (2010). Blueprint for a Prosperous Xinjiang. *Bejing Review*. Retrieved from http://www.bjreview.com.cn/quotes/txt/2010-06/07/content 277099.htm.

¹⁹ Cao, Huhua. (2010). 'Urban-Rural Income Disparity and Urbanization: What Is the Role of Spatial Distribution of Ethnic Groups? A Case Study of Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region in Western China'. *Regional Studies*, 44, 8, pp. 965-982.

the socio-economic development of ethnic minorities [in East Turkestan] continues to fall behind on all indicators: southern Xinjiang (with a 95 per cent non-Han population) has an average per capita income half the provincial average. In the more prosperous Yili Kazakh Autonomous Prefecture, bordering Kazakhstan, 98 per cent of the officially designated "poor" population is non-Han.²⁰



A Uyghur small trader sits in the shadow of Chinese development. ©Roberts Report.

Calla Wiemer also documented this pattern of lower incomes and higher poverty rates among ethnic minorities in East Turkestan in 2004. She stated that, "there exists a strong pattern of disparity related to ethnicity. Han Chinese tend to be concentrated in more economically developed areas, whereas Turkic peoples predominate in poorer regions." This spatial and ethnically delineated economic disparity illustrates how little the GWDD has achieved in improving conditions among the Uyghur people.

By 2010, Huhao Cao's study of spatial and ethnic income disparity in East Turkestan found that: "80% of the total poverty designated counties in the province consist of minority communities where, in most cases, minority populations represent over 90% of the total population. Substantially lower income levels are a distinctive characteristic of minority areas, even when compared to rural populations in non-minority regions." ²¹

-

²⁰ Bequelin, N. (2004). Staged Development in Xinjiang. *The China Quarterly*, 178, pp. 358-378.

²¹ Cao, Huhua. (2010). 'Urban-Rural Income Disparity and Urbanization: What Is the Role of Spatial Distribution of Ethnic Groups? A Case Study of Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region in Western China'. *Regional Studies*, 44, 8, pp. 965-982.

Hopper and Webber discovered that income disparities between Uyghur and Han Chinese were also evident among the urban population in East Turkestan. Hopper and Webber recorded average incomes among Urumchi's Uyghurs at ¥613.14 per month, which was close to ¥200 less than Han Chinese surveyed in their study. This income disparity accounted for the lower quality of housing for Uyghurs, according to the two scholars: "More sophisticated analysis suggests that Uyghurs have poorer accommodation than Han because they pay less rent, which is in turn a product of lower incomes. On these two measures of integration into city life (income and housing conditions) Han fare significantly better than Uyghurs."²²

Geographic areas of East Turkestan that are less networked into the national economy and that contain more Uyghurs may explain higher poverty rates among rural Uyghurs; however, given the evidence that Hopper and Webber present on urban Uyghurs, it is reasonable to suggest that lower incomes and higher poverty is more than simply a regional issue, but also an ethnic issue. As Huhua Cao states: "The concentration of ethnic minorities reflects not only their spatial segregation, but also the degree of their socioeconomic exclusion from the majority."²³

The benefits of centrist development planning, such as the GWDD in East Turkestan, have manifested themselves unequally between Han Chinese and Uyghurs.²⁴ Investment into sectors of the economy that are not traditionally Uyghur areas of economic activity has led to the view that government initiatives are largely aimed at Han Chinese:

The perception is that this development strategy privileges the Han and disadvantages the Uygur and other minorities. Such perceptions reinforce the negative images of the development process – negative images fed by empirical evidence showing the decline of employment opportunities for Uygur people in skilled urban jobs and the tertiary sector.²⁵

Scholar Isabel Yang adds that state development policies that exacerbate economic disparities between Uyghur and Han Chinese have created considerable strain on interethnic relations:

the investment opportunities in Xinjiang have been mainly brought in by the Han and benefitted the Han. Where the Uygur population is larger, the

²² Hopper, B. and Webber, M. (2009). Migration, Modernisation and Ethnic Estrangement: Uyghur migration to Urumqi, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, PRC. *Inner Asia*, 11, pp. 173-203.

²³ Cao, Huhua. (2010). 'Urban-Rural Income Disparity and Urbanization: What Is the Role of Spatial Distribution of Ethnic Groups? A Case Study of Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region in Western China'. *Regional Studies*, 44, 8, pp. 965-982.

²⁴ See Ma Rong. (2003). Economic development, labor transference, and minority education in the west of China. *Development and Society*, 32, (2), pp.125-145.

²⁵ Vicziany, M. and Zhang, Gubin. (2004). *The Rise of the Private Sector in Xinjiang (Western China): Han And Uygur Entrepreneurship*. Paper read at 15th Biennial Conference of the Asian Studies Association of Australia 29 June-2 July 2004 at Canberra, Australia. Retrieved from http://coombs.anu.edu.au/SpecialProj/ASAA/biennial-conference/2004/Vicziany+Zhang-ASAA2004.pdf.

economy tends to be worse off with fewer investment opportunities. Therefore, socio-economic inequality can be translated into ethnic discrimination and hence, state investment can be counter-productive in addressing ethnic tensions.²⁶

Despite the stated aims of the GWDD, the policies did not resolve the issues of income inequality and increased levels of poverty among non-Han minority groups in East Turkestan. To the contrary, the development policies of the GWDD seem to have exacerbated these problems while furthering the perception among Uyghurs and other minorities that they are being intentionally excluded from development in the region. In 2010, central leaders organized the Xinjiang Work Forum to update and improve their policies for the region. In the next section of the report UHRP will assess the policies that came out of the Xinjiang Work Forum.

.

²⁶ Yang, I. 2010. Violence, Ethnicity and Economics: Can the Government Spend its Way towards Ethnic Peace in Xinjiang? Evidence from Official Data. Unpublished paper, Hong Kong University of Science and Technology.

The Xinjiang Work Forum: Policy and Practice

The Xinjiang Work Forum, which took place from May 17 to 19, 2010 in Beijing, was a meeting of top central government and Party leaders that laid out goals for state economic and political development initiatives in East Turkestan. No Uvghur was present at the meeting, even those Uyghurs within the CCP framework.²⁷ Prior to the Work Forum, central government authorities had outlined a strategic plan to ensure "leapfrog development and lasting stability" in East Turkestan. 28 Newly appointed regional Party chief Zhang Chunxian listed "poor economic structure, lack of capital, infrastructure and skills, [...] and social instability" as factors hindering the region's development.²⁹



Chinese delegates at the Xinjiang Work Forum in Beijing, May 2010. ©Tianshan Net.

Both the Work Forum and Zhang's appointment as the replacement of Wang Lequan, the widely unpopular former Xinjiang Party Secretary, signaled central and regional authorities' tacit recognition of the need to reform state policy in East Turkestan. The protests and unrest that rocked the regional capital the previous year, beginning on July 5, 2009, revealed the failure of state policies, such as the GWDD, to ensure development and stability in East Turkestan. The regional economy's double-digit growth prior to July 2009 did not preclude unrest or ease the unemployment that was rampant among young

11

²⁹ Ibid.

²⁷ Szadziewski, H. (2012, May 22). Kashgar's old city: the endgame. *Open Democracy*. Retrieved from http://www.opendemocracv.net/henryk-szadziewski/kashgars-old-city-endgame.

²⁸ Cui Jia. (2010, May 28), New measures to boost Xinijang livelihoods. *China Daily*. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2010-05/28/content 9901928.htm.

Uyghur men, prompting a government researcher's assertion that economic factors were "at least half" to blame ³⁰



Officials from the Xinjiang Production and Construction Corps hold a press conference on the development of women and children. ©Tianshan Net.

Chinese President Hu Jintao told Work Forum attendees, which included representatives of the XPCC,³¹ military, and People's Armed Police,³² that the Forum's two major tasks of development and stability had been prompted by "activities of separatist forces to divide the motherland' and 'contradictions' stemming from issues such as the growing needs of a 'material culture." Hu also stressed the need to implement current state policy toward regional ethnic and religious affairs,³⁴ suggesting that existing restrictions

12

³⁰ The Economist. (2011, July 30). *Let them shoot hoops*. Retrieved from http://www.economist.com/node/21524940.

³¹ The XPCC, a Han-run organization that answers to Beijing instead of regional authorities, makes up 13% of East Turkestan's population, yet controls 31% of the arable land. Founded in 1954, it is a semi-military government organization that administers several medium-sized cities, settlements and farms in East Turkestan.

³² Xinhua. (2010, May 20). 新疆工作座谈会召开 胡锦涛温家宝发表重要讲话 (The Xinjiang Work Forum opens, Hu Jintao and Wen Jiabao deliver important remarks.) Retrieved from http://news.xinhuanet.com/politics/2010-05/20/c 12125041 8.htm.

³³ Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC). (2010, July 8). *Central Leaders Hold Forum on Xinjiang, Stress Development and Stability as Dual Goals*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=141407.

³⁴ Ibid.

on cultural and religious practices would remain in force. State media reported that officials would renew programs to promote the security of border areas.³⁵



PetroChina gas station in East Turkestan. ©Wikipedia.

The Work Forum was the first such meeting held with regard to East Turkestan. Chinese officials have held five work forums regarding Tibet, with the latest taking place in January 2010.³⁶ Officials at the Xinjiang Work Forum outlined large-scale development plans, funded by government aid worth tens of billions of U.S. dollars, ³⁷ aimed at building industry, infrastructure, investment and education in the region.³⁸ They also announced government plans to create jobs, alleviate poverty, ³⁹ extend pension

³⁵ Ibid.

³⁶ Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC). (2010, March 9). Communist Party Leadership Outlines 2010-2020 "Tibet Work" Priorities at "Fifth Forum". Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=135152.

³⁷ Jacobs, A. (2010, November 14). Aid Fuels Change of Fortunes on Silk Road. New York Times. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/15/world/asia/15kashgar.html?pagewanted=2& r=2.

³⁸ Xiuling, Z. (2010, December 31). 新疆发展和改革工作会议召开 (Xinjiang Development and Reform Work Meeting Opens.) Tianshan Net. Retrieved from http://www.tianshannet.com.cn/news/content/2010- 12/31/content 5490135.htm; Jacobs, A. (2010, November 14). Aid Fuels Change of Fortunes on Silk Road. New York Times. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/15/world/asia/15kashgar.html.

³⁹ Szadziewski, H. (2011, January 6). 2010 -- the Uyghur Human Rights Year in Review. *Huffington Post*. Retrieved from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/henryk-szadziewski/2010-the-uvghur-humanrig b 804927.html.

coverage, ⁴⁰ raise per-capita GDP to the national average, raise regional incomes and increase public service access. ⁴¹ A new policy set forth at the Work Forum mandated an increase in the tax base of the region, in which the tax on natural resources was to be determined on price rather than volume. ⁴² Two months after the Work Forum was held, China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) announced that it would develop East Turkestan as China's leading base for the production, processing and reserve of oil over the next decade, which the firm's president stated would "contribute to the region's stability". ⁴³

While the Work Forum largely reaffirmed the state's existing focus on infrastructure and natural resource industries in the region, it also included several initiatives designed to direct state investment away from the Han-dominated northern parts of East Turkestan. One such initiative was a pairing assistance program between 19 'developed' eastern provinces and 82 sub-districts of East Turkestan that includes transfers of human and financial capital.⁴⁴

Absent at the Forum was any acknowledgment of repeated calls on the part of the Uyghur population to address the broader political, religious, economic, and cultural grievances that led to the July 5 unrest. The peaceful demonstration that preceded the unrest was organized as a response to the failure of the Chinese state to protect Uyghurs in Chinese society. Specifically, the mob killings of Uyghurs at a toy factory in Shaoguan, Guangdong Province in June 2009 prompted Uyghurs to protest officials' failure to prosecute the Chinese perpetrators.

Also absent at the Forum was any declaration to specifically address issues along the lines of ethnic inequality, including inequalities in employment practices in the private and state sectors, as well as disparities in income distribution and poverty levels that reflect inequalities between Uyghurs and Han. No policies were adopted to specifically facilitate the participation of Uyghurs or other non-Han groups in the new investment plans being drawn up for the region. Additionally, no policies were implemented to ensure the preservation of various aspects of the Uyghur cultural realm that are under

⁴⁰ Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC). (2010, July 8). *Central Leaders Hold Forum on Xinjiang, Stress Development and Stability as Dual Goals*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=141407.

⁴¹ Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC). (2010, April 7). *Government Authorities Announce Upcoming Development Plan for Xinjiang*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=137358.

⁴²Zeng Sommer, L. (2010, July 21). *Xinjiang Enticements*. Retrieved from http://www.energytribune.com/articles.cfm/4727/Xinjiang-Enticements.

⁴³ Li Woke. (2010, July 20). *CNPC to make Xinjiang new base*. Retrieved from http://www.globaltimes.cn/business/industries/2010-07/554068.html.

⁴⁴ Zeng Sommer, L. (2010, July 21). *Xinjiang Enticements*. Retrieved from http://www.energytribune.com/articles.cfm/4727/Xinjiang-Enticements and The New Dominion. (2010). [Web log comment]. *Color-coded Guide to Eastern Provinces-to-Xinjiang Economic Aid Pairing*. Retrieved from http://www.thenewdominion.net/?p=1740.

threat, including the Uyghur language and the physical and social landscape of Uyghur communities.

Authorities at the work conference drew up plans to promote "bilingual" education in all schools in East Turkestan by 2015, focusing on the southern part of the region, with the goal of having all students speak fluent Mandarin by the year 2020. 45 Under the "bilingual" education policy, the Chinese government is implementing the politicized, top-down removal of the Uyghur language at all levels of instruction, and replacing it with Mandarin Chinese. Xinjiang People's Political Consultative Conference (XPPCC) Chairman Ashat Kerimbay told the *Wen Wei Po* in advance of the Work Forum, "It's essential that people in Xinjiang learn Chinese, because not everyone can be provided an interpreter when they interact with ethnic Han people."



A Chinese teacher in Mekit County, near Kashgar, instructing Uyghur students. ©Tianshan Net.

Pairing assistance

Under the "pairing assistance" or "counterpart support" program which authorities renewed and intensified at the Work Forum, relatively prosperous provinces and cities in eastern China provide localities in East Turkestan with fiscal, human, and other

-

⁴⁵ Wong, E. (2010, May 28). China Announces Development Plan for Restive Xinjiang Region *New York Times*. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2010/05/29/world/asia/29china.html.

Wen Wei Po. (2010, March 10). Big Development of Xinjiang Imminent, Vast Plan to Focus on Southern Xinjiang." Available at http://www.wenweipo.com.

assistance.⁴⁷ While the program has been in place for 15 years, plans formulated at the Work Forum expanded the number of partner locations from 14 to 19 and directed these eastern cities and provinces to provide localities in East Turkestan with more than \$1.5 billion over the next five years, focusing on southern East Turkestan.⁴⁸ The number of cities and towns receiving aid in the region also increased to 82 from 56.⁴⁹ Cities and provinces providing partner assistance must invest a designated percentage of annual income, 0.3% to 0.6% of fiscal revenue,⁵⁰ to their partner areas.⁵¹



Uyghur students from Kashgar sent to Shenzhen for training. The banner reads "Thank you to the great motherland for serving all ethnicities in Kashgar." ©Kashgar Municipal Government website.

Kashgar has been slated to receive nearly half of the total aid allotted to East Turkestan under the counterpart program. The city of Shenzhen, a boomtown north of Hong Kong, has been partnered with Kashgar, and will provide the city with much of the aid it

⁴⁷ Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC). (2010, July 8). *Central Leaders Hold Forum on Xinjiang, Stress Development and Stability as Dual Goals*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=141407.

⁴⁸ Ibid; Jacobs, A. (2010, November 14). Aid Fuels Change of Fortunes on Silk Road. *New York Times*. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/15/world/asia/15kashgar.html.

⁴⁹ China Daily. (2010, May 5). *Massive economic aid program for Xinjiang*. Retrieved from http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90001/90776/90882/6973817.html.

⁵⁰ Ju Chuanjiang and Wang Qian. (2012, May 8). Shandong Special: Shandong's multibillion yuan outreach to Kashgar. *China Daily*. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/cndy/2012-05/08/content_15231271.htm.

⁵¹ China Daily. (2010, May 5). *Massive economic aid program for Xinjiang*. Retrieved from http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90001/90776/90882/6973817.html.

receives.⁵² The city of Shanghai, paired with Kashgar Prefecture, pledged to "complete resettlement projects for 80,000 households" in four counties within three years, in addition to investing in medical treatment, education, and other areas.⁵³ Guangdong Province has also been paired with two counties in Kashgar Prefecture, and was slated to invest ¥1.078 billion (\$166.34 million) on 73 livelihood projects in its partner regions in 2011, in housing, infrastructure, public services and employment.⁵⁴ In addition, Shandong Province has been paired with four counties in Kashgar Prefecture, with more than 200 Shandong-backed projects requiring ¥24.6 billion in funding from Shandong companies.

Pairing assistance programs are consistent with investment strategies previously implemented under the GWDD that have exacerbated Uyghur marginalization from the economy. Combined with the state-led onslaught of migration from outside of East Turkestan, the deliberate exclusion of Uyghurs from pairing assistance planning does little to alleviate Uyghur fears that pairing assistance initiatives are calculated to leave them disenfranchised.

Special economic trading areas

Officials at the Work Forum mandated the creation, through subsidies and tax incentives, of two "special economic trading areas," one in Kashgar, and the other along the border with Kazakhstan at Khorgas. Kashgar's new status prompted the launch of flights to the city from Beijing and Hong Kong, together with construction projects subsidized with aid worth billions of U.S. dollars from the central government. Beijing authorities have touted the new trading areas not only as new sources of economic growth, but as regional economic hubs that help bring about trade with Central, South and western Asian countries, as well as eastern Europe. South and western Asian countries, as well as eastern Europe.

The development of the two special areas comes at the same time the government is investing in rail lines from China to both Central Asia and Pakistan, and shortly after the extension of a rail line from Urumchi to Khotan via Kashgar on the Southern Xinjiang

⁵² Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC). (2010, July 8). *Central Leaders Hold Forum on Xinjiang, Stress Development and Stability as Dual Goals*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=141407; and Ibid; Jacobs, A. (2010, November 14). Aid Fuels Change of Fortunes on Silk Road. *New York Times*. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/15/world/asia/15kashgar.html.

⁵³ Tianshan Net. (2011, May 13). *Shanghai's Assistance To Kashgar*. Retrieved from http://www.aboutxinjiang.com/topic/content/2011-05/13/content-6061902.htm.

⁵⁴ Yin Pumin. (2011, June 23). Helping Xinjiang Catch Up. *Beijing Review*. Retrieved from http://www.bjreview.com/nation/txt/2011-06/17/content 369614.htm.

⁵⁵ The areas are also referred to in Chinese state media as "economic development zones."

⁵⁶ Newsweek. (2010, September 25). *A New Shenzhen*. Retrieved from http://www.thedailybeast.com/newsweek/2010/09/25/china-s-hottest-cities-and-kashgar.html.

⁵⁷ Xinhua. (2011, October 9). *Support for new economic zones in Xinjiang*. Retrieved from http://www.china.org.cn/business/2011-10/09/content 23572805.htm.

Railway. Passenger trains began running from Urumchi to Kashgar in December 1999, and from Kashgar to Khotan in June 2011. Since Han migration tends to follow transportation lines, ⁵⁸ the advent of train service has brought changes to the demography of both cities, ⁵⁹ although the vast majority of the population in Kashgar and Khotan remains Uyghur, and exact rates of Han in-migration are unclear. The changes taking place in these cities following the arrival of train linkages are the same as those brought about by the demographic shift in East Turkestan as a whole- the erosion of the foundations of Uyghur culture, and their replacement with Han Chinese economic, social, cultural and political institutions.



China Southern Airlines inaugurates a new flight from Guangzhou to Kashgar. ©CARNOC.com.

The central government announced in 2011 that electronics, textiles, metallurgy and renewable energy manufacturing would be key areas for development in Kashgar. As of late 2011, ¥880 million had been spent on a free trade center created at the Khorgas border site, which facilitates cross-border investment in industries such as processing,

_

⁵⁸ Toops, S.W. (2004). *Demographics and Development in Xinjiang after 1949*. Retrieved from http://www.eastwestcenter.org/sites/default/files/private/EWCWwp001.pdf.

⁵⁹ See, for instance, Tharoor, I. (2009, July 29). Tearing Down Old Kashgar: Another Blow to the Uighurs. *Time.com*. Retrieved from http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1913166,00.html and Radio Free Asia. (2011, July 19). *'Clashes Sparked by Death-Beatings'*. Retrieved from http://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/uyghurs-07192011144627.html.

⁶⁰ Reuters. (2011, October 8). *China plans new economic zones in Xinjiang border towns*. Retrieved from http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/10/08/china-xinjiang-policy-idUSL3E7L803420111008.

manufacturing, and merchandise procurement, 61 in addition to development in areas such as chemicals, farm products and pharmaceuticals. 62

Kashgar's mayor, Memet Emin Bekri, has tried to rally Uyghur clergy and their followers in Kashgar to embrace "big construction, big opening and big development." State media reported that Kashgar's new trading area could create as many as 600,000 jobs, more than the current population of Kashgar proper. At the same time, official media reports have recommended that soldiers from other parts of China, as well as skilled migrant workers from cities and provinces providing partnership assistance to Kashgar, be encouraged to relocate or sent to the city to work there.

The new development zone in Kashgar elicited ¥10.7 billion in investment in 2010, an increase of 52 percent over the previous year, with the majority of funds coming from outside of East Turkestan. Based upon an existing industrial park covering only five square kilometers, initial plans called for the zone to be expanded first to 8.5 square kilometers and later to 160 square kilometers. The new development area in Khorgas, which encompasses 73 square kilometers, received total investment of ¥20.8 billion (\$3.3 billion) by October 2011, from 12 investment initiatives. A senior official in charge of the area told the *China Daily* that a planned rail facility was set to become "the biggest transshipment station in Asia".

Demolitions

Officials at the Work Forum also laid forth plans to accelerate the demolition of homes in Uyghur towns and neighborhoods throughout East Turkestan, and to resettle 100,000 herdsmen in the region. The *China Daily* announced after the Work Forum that 700,000 urban families would be moved to "safer and earthquake-resistant houses" by 2015, and that "shantytowns" would "disappear from cities in five years."

⁶⁵ China Daily. (2011, October 10). *Xinjiang gets more support in policy*. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/cndy/2011-10/10/content_13858440.htm.

⁶¹ Zhao Shengnan. (2011, December 3). *China-Kazakhstan free-trade center set to open*. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/cndy/2011-12/03/content 14206628.htm.

⁶² Reuters. (2011, October 8). *China plans new economic zones in Xinjiang border towns*. Retrieved from http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/10/08/china-xinjiang-policy-idUSL3E7L803420111008.

⁶³ The Economist. (2011, July 30). *Let them shoot hoops*. Retrieved from http://www.economist.com/node/21524940.

⁶⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁶ Chinaknowledge.com. (2010, July 1). West China's Kashgar to build Economic Development Zone. Retrieved from http://news.alibaba.com/article/detail/business-in-china/100351428-1-west-china%2527s-kashgar-build-economic.html.

⁶⁷ China Daily. (2011, October 10). *Xinjiang gets more support in policy*. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/cndy/2011-10/10/content 13858440.htm.

⁶⁸ Ibid.

⁶⁹ Cui Jia. (2010, May 28). New measures to boost Xinjiang livelihoods. *China Daily*. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2010-05/28/content_9901928.htm.

The vast majority of residents in communities displaced by demolition and reconstruction projects that have taken place have been Uyghurs. The demolition of Kashgar's Old City, an ancient and vibrant hub of Uyghur culture, has constituted the biggest transformation of Uyghur communities in East Turkestan. Large-scale demolition of the Old City began in February 2009 as part of an official "residents resettlement project" aimed at demolishing 85% of the Old City ⁷⁰ and moving its 220,000 Uyghur residents (approximately half of the population of Kashgar itself) to other parts of Kashgar.

Demolition work in Kashgar's Old City was expanded in 2010. A March 2010 report from *Tianshan Net* stated that the initial "pilot project," under which demolitions had been carried out in five neighborhoods in the Old City, would be significantly broadened in 2010.⁷¹ Other Uyghur communities throughout the region have also been subjected to major demolition and reconstruction plans since 2010, including (but not limited to) other areas of Kashgar Prefecture, the Tashbulaq (Chinese: Heijiashan) District of Urumchi, Turpan, Hotan, Ghulja, Kumul, Aksu, Korla, and Uyghur neighborhoods in Karamay and Bortala.



Uyghurs relocated from Kashgar's Old City. ©Carolyn Drake.

-

⁷⁰ Wines, M. (2009, May 27). To Protect an Ancient City, China Moves to Raze It. *New York Times*. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/28/world/asia/28kashgar.html?pagewanted=all.

⁷¹ Tianshan Net. (2010, March 23). 喀什老城改造试点经验全面推广 (Comprehensive promotion of the experience of the Kashgar Old City transformation pilot program.) Retrieved from http://www.tianshannet.com.cn/news/content/2010-03/23/content_4861529.htm; and Porfiriy. (2010, March 26). [Web log comment]. Trial Implementation of Kashgar Old City Reconstruction to be Broadened. Retrieved from http://www.thenewdominion.net/?p=1305.

Tax reform

Under the new policy on natural resource taxes set forth at the Work Forum, taxes on oil and gas increased from less than one percent to five percent, and from \(\frac{\text{\$}}{1.76}\) per ton to \(\frac{\text{\$}}{200}\) (\(\frac{\text{\$}}{29.29}\)) per ton. According to the *Global Times*, the new policy would result in an additional \(\frac{\text{\$}}{100}\) billion (\(\frac{\text{\$}}{732}\) million) in tax revenue per year for the region from China's top two oil companies, CNPC and Sinopec, alone. \(^{72}\) By 2011, regional authorities recorded over \(\frac{\text{\$}}{100}\) billion (\(\frac{\text{\$}}{5.9}\) billion) in revenue. \(^{73}\) At a grassroots level, tax relief under the new policy was offered to small businesses, and state assistance, especially in securing employment, was promised. \(^{74}\) At the same time, however, large-scale investment in natural resources was re-emphasized. In addition, as with other areas of policy developed at the Work Forum, no tax policy was introduced with the aim of providing tax benefits specifically to the Uyghur population.

Security initiatives



Shenzhen helps Kashgar to expand its police force. ©xjpeace.cn.

In line with a renewed and highly politicized official commitment to promote security and stability in East Turkestan, officials at the Work Forum called on regional government agencies to promote the forum's goals. For example, the XUAR High People's Court issued a notice calling on courts in the region, in the "spirit" of the Work Forum, to "serve" the causes of "development by leaps and bounds" in dealing with some types of court cases. 75 In addition, the notice stresses the need to ensure the "long term

⁷² Li Woke. (2010, May 27). Xinjiang reportedly to pilot 5% tax on gas, oil. *Global Times*. Retrieved from http://www.globaltimes.cn/business/china-economy/2010-05/535762.html.

⁷³ Hexun. (2012, January 1). 2011年新疆地方财政收入预计首破1000 亿元 (Xinjiang local fiscal revenue expected to reap first 100 billion yuan in 2011.) Retrieved from http://news.hexun.com/2012-01-06/137005273.html.

⁷⁴ Xinhua. (2010, May 20). *Chinese Central Authorities Outline Roadmap for Xinjiang's Leapfrog Development, Lasting Stability*. Retrieved from http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2010-05/20/c 13306534.htm.

⁷⁵ Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC). (2010, July 8). *Central Leaders Hold Forum on Xinjiang, Stress Development and Stability as Dual Goals*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=141407.

stability" of the region through actions such as punishing individuals who commit "state security crimes." ⁷⁶

In their remarks at the Work Forum, both Hu Jintao and Premier Wen Jiabao stressed the need to invest in and strengthen the XPCC. Security chief Zhou Yongkang told Work Forum attendees that the XPCC should play a fundamental role in "liberating people's thinking", and should take advantage of "historical opportunities," in order to ensure the creation of a "moderately well-off society."

⁷⁶ Ibid; Under Chinese law, individuals can be prosecuted for "endangering state security" if they are believed to have engaged in subversion, "splittism", and "illegally providing state secrets to overseas entities," all charges that are of a highly subjective nature in China.

⁷⁷ Xinhua. (2010, May 20). 新疆工作座谈会召开 胡锦涛温家宝发表重要讲话 (The Xinjiang Work Forum opens, Hu Jintao and Wen Jiabao deliver important remarks.) Retrieved from http://news.xinhuanet.com/politics/2010-05/20/c 12125041 8.htm.

⁷⁸ Ibid.

An Assessment of the Xinjiang Work Forum

It has been over two years since the Xinjiang Work Forum was convened in Beijing. It is too early to judge the efficacy of the policies stemming from the Work Forum with regards to restructuring policies from the Great Western Development Drive toward "a more equitable spatial pattern of growth" in East Turkestan. However, this does not preclude an analysis that assesses the strategic approach and manner of implementation of Work Forum polices, especially when compared to preceding failed economic policies towards the Uyghurs.

The state approach toward Work Forum policy formation and implementation follows a pattern seen in the shaping of the GWDD. Most notably, participatory mechanisms for Uyghurs are absent in central government policy formation and in local government implementation. These established roles for central-local authorities can be seen at work in a regional economic conference held in Urumchi in December 2011, whose main purpose was for the Xinjiang leadership to study the latest central directives regarding economic policy. Although UHRP cannot independently confirm this, Xinjiang policy analysts have, in conversations with UHRP, noted tensions in this hierarchical and 'top down' process. Officials often resent the center's understanding of realities in the region, especially in regard to the need for greater security measures over 'development' in realizing stability in the region.

The lack of Uyghur input into Work Forum policy formation or implementation likely limits the central government's understanding of local conditions, especially considering the recruitment of 3,749 cadres from other regions to assist with policy implementation. Cadres are routinely relocated around China as a general rule, but the linguistic and customary differences in working with Uyghurs at grassroots levels make it more important to have officials who understand local conditions. As scholar Stanley Toops commented in relation to the regional pairing scheme, "[t]he coordination of all these projects will be quite difficult particularly since the experts from the east coast may not be very familiar with local conditions in Xinjiang."

Oversight mechanisms are also conspicuously absent in Work Forum policies. The Xinjiang Work Forum's very clear lack of interim targets and an independent monitoring body is consistent with previous GWDD policies. This lack of monitoring procedures ensures that Uyghur input on policy performance is absent and any consequent reassessment and realignment of policy in their interests appears unlikely.⁸²

⁷⁹ Uyghurnomics. (2012, January 5). [Web log comment]. *more* + *more* = *less*. Retrieved from http://uyghurnomics.blogspot.com/2012/01/more-more-less.html.

⁸⁰ People's Daily Online. (2010, July 7). *Xinjiang Development at New Starting Point*. Retrieved from http://english.people.com.cn/90001/90780/91342/7055962.html

⁸¹ Toops, S.W. (2010). *China's Far West: Conditions in Xinjiang One Year After Demonstrations and Riots*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/roundtables/2010/20100719/index.php.

⁸² Stratfor. (2010). *China: a new round of western development*. Retrieved from www.stratfor.com/.../20100714 china new round western development.

In addition, the need to monitor the disbursement of increased regional government revenues from restructured natural resource taxes to Uyghurs is important if Uyghur grievances over distribution of benefits are to be addressed. Even though there are very few civil society oversight mechanisms in state interventions in China as a whole, in the case of the Uyghur in East Turkestan, Human Rights Watch researcher Nicholas Bequelin argues that the 'development model' in East Turkestan is designed to integrate the region with China. At least in the eyes of the government, Uyghur oversight over projects that directly affect them appears to conflict with that longer-term strategy.

The Work Forum has slightly realigned the previous GWDD policies when viewed from the grassroots. The new policies' small shift has been toward more investment in human development and more spatially dispersed infusions of capital, which differs from the GWDD large-scale investment in natural resources predominately located in the north of the region. Even so, this adjustment is minor; like the GWDD preceding it, the key focus of the Work Forum is on increased investment in construction and natural resource extraction. Observers such as Xu Jianying at the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences have openly stated that the government should be doing more for marginalized groups in East Turkestan. While some tax concessions and encouragement for banks to loan to small rural enterprises are included in Work Forum policies, the scale of investment in natural resource industries (a sector of the economy that has largely bypassed Uyghurs) overshadows such initiatives. There is no evident policy to increase the ratio of Uyghurs employed in the natural resources extraction sector.

In a 2011 article, *Financial Times* reporter Kathrin Hille details how Zhejiang Province financed the building of an industrial park in Hotan, which she says has "done nothing to improve the lot of Hotan's population." Hille adds:

Most investors who bought plots [in the industrial park] are in no hurry to build factories. Xinjiang's oil, gas and coal reserves – the big draw for China's state-owned enterprises – are hundreds of kilometres north of Hotan...Several senior posts in the Hotan city government have been filled by officials from Beijing and critics fear the partnership will fuel corruption and more land speculation. 'The only thing the Beijing government cares about is how they can profit from this,' says one Hotan resident who asks not to be named for fear of government retribution.

⁸³ Bequelin, N. (2004). Staged Development in Xinjiang. The China Quarterly, 178, pp. 358-378.

⁸⁴ Szadziewski, H. (2011). Commanding the Economy: The Recurring Patterns of Chinese Central Government Development Planning among Uyghurs in Xinjiang. *Inner Asia*, Vol. 13. No. 1, pp. 97-116.

Li, Jianmin and Cao, Zhiheng. (2010). Massive effort to uplift Xinjiang, *Shanghai Daily*. Retrieved from http://www.shanghaidaily.com/article/list_opinion.asp?id=85&type=&page=5.

⁸⁶ Szadziewski, H. (2011). Commanding the Economy: The Recurring Patterns of Chinese Central Government Development Planning among Uyghurs in Xinjiang. *Inner Asia*, Vol. 13. No. 1, pp. 97-116.

⁸⁷ Hille, K. (2011, July 25). Symbol of Hope in Hotan Yet to Reap Rewards. *Financial Times*. Retrieved from http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/976f39a6-b41e-11e0-9eb8-00144feabdc0.html#axzz1vd8GrRFx.

A recent *China Daily* report described the huge investment that had gone into Kashgar from a pairing initiative with Shandong province. The article ironically illustrates a lack of Uyghur participation in investment opportunities despite the Work Forum's slight policy shift toward smaller business. In the article, there is no mention of Uyghurs as beneficiaries of Shandong investment and all the business owners interviewed had Chinese names. In addition, brick and cement companies were benefitting from the government-mandated demolition of the Uyghur Old City in Kashgar. 88



Chinese workers build a Shandong Iron and Steel Group facility near Kashgar. ©China Daily.

When asked in an interview with Chinese state media about the changes that had happened in the first two years of the Work Forum policies, Xinjiang Party Secretary Zhang Chunxian was very short on specifics. He discussed the general growth of the region, but gave no details on Uyghur welfare—a statistic generally absent from Chinese reporting on economic performance. However, the interview also asked the Party Secretary about security in the region, a key component of the Work Forum targeted at Uyghurs. Zhang responded with familiar refrains of crackdowns on the "three forces", management of religious affairs and social management. These measures have been in place in East Turkestan since the Work Forum, with a number of crackdowns and

_

⁸⁸ China Daily. (2012, May 8). Shandong Special: Shandong's multibillion yuan outreach to Kashgar. Retrieved from: http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/cndy/2012-05/08/content 15231271.htm

⁸⁹ Tengxun News. (2012, May 21). 张春贤谈中央新疆工作座谈会召开2年来新疆变化 (Zhang Chunxian discusses changes in Xinjiang two years after the centrally convened Xinjiang Work Forum). Retrieved from http://news.qq.com/a/20120521/001033.htm.

⁹⁰ The three forces are "terrorists, separatists and extremists."

extrajudicial killings reported between 2010 and 2012. Therefore, the short-term approach to the realization of "stability" appears to be augmented security measures rather than "development." However, continuing marginalization and alienation of Uyghurs from the benefits of economic growth in East Turkestan and in China, as well as the cycle of security crackdowns, is ultimately contrary to the interests of stability in the region and appears only likely to feed resentment of the kind that led to the unrest of July 2009.

Special economic trading areas



Ceremony highlighting Shenzhen's donations to Kashgar as part of counterpart assistance programs.

©Guangdong Province People's Government website.

In the two years following the Work Forum-mandated creation of the special economic trading areas in Kashgar and Khorgas, Chinese state media and Chinese leaders have consistently touted the success of the projects and lauded their effects on the areas' residents. The new zones are designed to at once bring far-flung cities at the periphery of the Chinese realm closer to the Han economic and cultural sphere, and to integrate these locations with neighboring Central and South Asia through increased trade and investment. Chinese economic scholar Wang Ning said China would use the free trade center at Khorgas to reach out to Central Asian markets and their 60 million potential

-

⁹¹ Amnesty International. (2011, July 4). China: Authorities grow bolder in Uighur crackdown. Retrieved from http://www.amnesty.org/en/news-and-updates/china-authorities-grow-bolder-uighur-crackdown-2011-07-04; Radio Free Asia. (2011, November 30). Four Uyghurs Arrested for Attending Koran Study Group in Urumqi; "Hundred Day Crackdown" in Aksu Nets 14 Arrests. Retrieved from http://www.chinaaid.org/2011/12/four-uyghurs-arrested-for-attending.html and Uyghur Human Rights Project. (2011). A city ruled by fear and silence: Urumchi, two years on. Retrieved from http://www.uhrp.org/uaa-and-uhrp-reports-press-releases/new-uhrp-report-city-ruled-fear-and-silence-urumchi-two-years.

customers.⁹² Kashgar Party Secretary Zeng Cun said in 2010, "We want to turn Kashgar into a world-level international big city." However, ideological contradictions, in addition to geographic, economic and other differences, present challenges to the Chinese state's vision to transform Kashgar into a new Shenzhen, one of China's richest cities. Moreover, if the history of the GWDD is any indication, the economic benefits brought about as the new trading areas flourish are likely to be disproportionately enjoyed by newer, Han Chinese migrants, leaving indigenous Uyghur residents further disenfranchised from the financial boom.

The creation of economic development zones in Shenzhen, Zhuhai and four other areas of China has engendered increased openness to the outside world alongside a more favorable political and economic climate. ⁹⁴ In the three decades that transformed Shenzhen from a fishing village to an economic miracle, it has gained an image as a relatively liberal city, partly due to its proximity to Hong Kong and Taiwan. In Kashgar, while money flows freely among developers and investors, the government cracks down with repressive tactics on what it calls "illegal religious activities" and "reactionary" materials, and ethnic tensions simmer just below the surface. ⁹⁵ Government officials maintain a heavy security presence in Kashgar in an attempt to intimidate the Uyghur population and even harass foreign reporters. ⁹⁶ Regional authorities have a documented history of linking policies ostensibly aimed at improving rural economic conditions with actions to heighten political controls and deepen ethnic unity and anti-separatism campaigns. ⁹⁷

While Shenzhen has experienced its own growing pains from the droves of migrant workers flocking there for employment opportunities, ⁹⁸ it has not had to deal with the ethnic divisions found in Kashgar and other parts of East Turkestan, and migration to Shenzhen has been devoid of the type of state direction exercised in East Turkestan.

95 Uvg

⁹² Xinhua. (2011, December 3). *China launches trade center near Kazakhstan*. Retrieved from http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2011-12/03/content 14208379.htm.

⁹³ Newsweek. (2010, September 25). *A New Shenzhen*. Retrieved from http://www.thedailybeast.com/newsweek/2010/09/25/china-s-hottest-cities-and-kashgar.html.

⁹⁴ Ibid.

⁹⁵ Uyghur Human Rights Project (UHRP). (2009, April 8). *Security forces clamp down in Kashgar and Hotan on the eve of sensitive anniversary*. Retrieved from http://uhrp.org/press-releases/security-forces-clamp-down-kashgar-and-hotan-eve-sensitive-anniversary; and The Economist. (2011, July 30). *Let them shoot hoops*. Retrieved from http://www.economist.com/node/21524940.

⁹⁶ Foreign Correspondents' Club of China. (2009, November 27). Kashgar Police Follow, Harass Journalists. Retrieved from http://www.fccchina.org/2009/11/27/kashgar-police-follow-harass-journalists/.

⁹⁷ Congressional-Executive Commission on China (CECC). (2010, April 7). *Government Authorities Announce Upcoming Development Plan for Xinjiang*. Retrieved from http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd?showsingle=137358.

⁹⁸ See, for instance, Chen, X. and De'Medici, T. (Spring 2009). *THE "INSTANT CITY" COMING OF AGE: China's Shenzhen Special Economic Zone in Thirty Years*. Retrieved from http://www.trincoll.edu/UrbanGlobal/CUGS/Faculty/Rethinking/Documents/The%20Instant%20City%20Coming%20of%20Age.pdf.

Overseas scholars have noted Uyghurs' perception that they cannot compete in the market due to ethnic discrimination, leading to Uyghurs' unprecedented isolation despite the trade links, roads and railways increasingly connecting the region to the rest of the world.⁹⁹



"Lawfully attack ethnic separatist forces, together protect Kashgar's harmony and stability." ©Ifeng.com.

Despite the proliferation of Chinese goods throughout Central Asian countries, 100 widespread poverty and a lack of sophisticated distribution networks in Central Asia inhibit the potential for Central Asian countries to serve as a sustainable market for Chinese goods and services. 101 These challenges are somewhat balanced against official geopolitical considerations, as China's net trade with Central Asia now exceeds that of Russia, 102 and Chinese leaders are eager to negotiate greater Chinese influence in the region under Russia's lingering shadow. However, the clear difficulties inherent in the region's immature logistical systems have meant that state policies have been necessary to compensate for a lack of more vigorous market-driven trade between East Turkestan and Central Asia. Chinese leaders have used political will to substitute for more capitalistic motives and justify the intensive development of such trade.

_

⁹⁹ See, for instance, Ramzy, A. (2009, July 14). *Why the Uighurs Feel Left Out of China's Boom.* Retrieved from http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1910302,00.html; and Newsweek. (2010, September 25). *A New Shenzhen*. Retrieved from http://www.thedailybeast.com/newsweek/2010/09/25/china-s-hottest-cities-and-kashgar.html.

¹⁰⁰ Lillis, J. (2010, September 30). Uzbekistan: Chinese Goods Inundating Central Asia, but Local Crafts Endure. *Eurasianet.org*, Retrieved from http://www.eurasianet.org/node/62054.

Newsweek. (2010, September 25). *A New Shenzhen*. Retrieved from http://www.thedailybeast.com/newsweek/2010/09/25/china-s-hottest-cities-and-kashgar.html.

¹⁰² Kabar National News Agency. (2012). *Central Asia Focus of Russia-China Rivalry*. Retrieved from http://kabar.kg/eng/analytics/full/3003.

Chinese commentators have also highlighted the lack of sustainable markets in the areas surrounding Kashgar, as well as the relatively harsh terrain and the predominance of agriculture in the region, as potential challenges to trade and economic growth. ¹⁰³ By contrast, Shenzhen's favorable location across the border from Hong Kong, with its longheld international economic connections and access to ships crossing the ocean to thriving markets, provided a massive boost to the SEZ's growth and success, as well as near-instant access to international markets and established export processes. ¹⁰⁴

The China-Eurasia Expo



A visitor to the China-Eurasia Expo. ©Tianshan Net.

Parallel to the development of economic trading areas in Kashgar and Khorgas, Chinese authorities have also implemented policies promoting the development of trade, industry and other fields in Urumchi since the Xinjiang 2010 Work Forum. 105 These policies have facilitated growth in Urumchi's development zones and industrial parks. In addition, officials at the Work Forum announced that an annual trade fair held in Urumchi would be

upgraded and re-launched as the "China-Eurasia Expo," ¹⁰⁶ and promoted the event as an opportunity to expand trade with Central and South Asia.

Reporting from the 2011 Expo, *Al Jazeera* documented the exclusion of Uyghurs and their lack of a voice in the development of the region. ¹⁰⁷ *Al Jazeera* journalist Melissa Chan, who was later expelled from China for her work on sensitive topics, reported that

¹⁰³ China Central Television. (2010, July 7). *Studio interview: Major obstacles to Xinjiang's economic growth.* Retrieved from http://english.cntv.cn/program/china24/20100707/100883.shtml.

¹⁰⁴ Chen, X. and De'Medici, T. (Spring 2009). *THE "INSTANT CITY" COMING OF AGE: China's Shenzhen Special Economic Zone in Thirty Years*. Retrieved from http://www.trincoll.edu/UrbanGlobal/CUGS/Faculty/Rethinking/Documents/The%20Instant%20City%20Coming%20of%20Age.pdf.

¹⁰⁵ See, for instance, Xinhua. (2011, March 30). *China Aims To Build Xinjiang's Capital Into Int'l Trade Center*. Retrieved from http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2011-03/30/c 13805559.htm.

¹⁰⁶ Xinhua. (2010, September 6). *China upgrades Urumqi trade fair, eyes broader Eurasia prosperity*. Retrieved from http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2010-09/06/c 13479649.htm.

¹⁰⁷ Chan, M. (2011, September 16.) Reporting from the Far West. *Al Jazeera*. Retrieved from http://blogs.aljazeera.net/asia/2011/09/16/reporting-far-west.

plainclothes police officers questioned and intimidated the Uyghur man her reporting team had arranged to interpret for them, causing him to turn down the job, and also harassed a Uyghur blacksmith who had approached them. ¹⁰⁸ In particular, Chan noted the almost total lack of Uyghur representation at the Expo itself, contrasting this with Chinese officials' stated aim of using forums like the Expo to benefit East Turkestan's Uyghur population and enhance regional stability.

The demolition of Uyghur communities

Zhang Chunxian told reporters in May 2012 that more than 500,000 households in East Turkestan had been moved under demolition and resettlement programs in the previous two years, and 29,000 herdsmen had been resettled in that time period. ¹⁰⁹ Official Chinese media is rife with reports extolling the benefits of demolishing Uyghurs' old homes and resettling them into new, modern apartment buildings. The *China Daily* quoted a Uyghur villager from Yengisar County in Kashgar Prefecture who had originally been hesitant to move as saying, "Now I wish I could live 100 years in the new house." ¹¹⁰

However, Chinese state media, in the absence of independent domestic media and forums for popular debate, has manufactured a skewed portrayal of Uyghur opinions on demolition projects. Official Chinese narratives that offer a nearly universally positive appraisal of demolition and resettlement projects must be viewed with deep skepticism, in light of the discontent voiced by Uyghurs in outlets not controlled by the Chinese state. ¹¹¹

New apartments on the outskirts of Kashgar built to house Uyghurs resettled from the Old City not only differ starkly in style from traditional Uyghur architecture but are located far from the Old City itself. This has led to severe disruptions in the community

__

¹⁰⁸ Ibid.

¹⁰⁹ Tengxun News. (2012, May 21). 张春贤谈中央新疆工作座谈会召开2年来新疆变化 (Zhang Chunxian discusses changes in Xinjiang two years after the centrally convened Xinjiang Work Forum). Retrieved from http://news.qq.com/a/20120521/001033.htm.

¹¹⁰ China Daily. (2012, May 22). Making houses into quake-proof, comfortable homes. Retrieved from http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2012-05/22/content_15351359.htm; see also Tianshan Net. (2012, January 17). 新疆喀什吹响富民安居集结号 (Xinjiang Kashgar sounds the horn of "anju fumin.") Retrieved from http://www.tianshannet.com.cn/news/content/2012-01/17/content_6506713_3.htm; and Tianshan Net. (2011, December 17). 克尤木的家信:我的新家亚克西 (Qeyum's letter home: My new home is great) [video recording]. Retrieved from http://www.tianshannet.com.cn/v/content/2011-12/17/content_6429511.htm.

¹¹¹ For example, please see: Wee, S. (2011, August 9). Land seizures in China's Kashgar fuel anger among Uighurs. *Reuters*. Retrieved from http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/08/09/us-china-xinjiang-idUSTRE7781FG20110809; Kwok, K. (2009, March 26). Uyghurs upset at Kashgar revamp. *South China Morning Post*. Retrieved from http://www.uyghurnews.com/american/Read.asp?UighurNews=uygurs-upset-at-kashgarrevamp&ItemID=OK-542009711134045612426; and Sainsbury, M. (2010, January 6). Uighur tensions persist as Kashgar's old city is demolished. *The Australian*. Retrieved from http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/world/uighur-tensions-persist-askashgars-old-city-demolished/story-e6frg6so-1225816713997.

and religious traditions of Uyghurs. For instance, many Uyghurs have found it difficult to attend mosque every day as they did in their old homes, 112 and others have found it difficult to buy daily provisions. 113 The displacement of Uyghurs from the Old City has also raised concerns about their ability to earn a living in their new neighborhoods, as in past waves of demolition when Uyghurs forcibly moved out of the Old City subsequently lost their livelihoods. 114



Uyghur man in front of a demolished house in Kashgar. ©Melting Colours.

Overseas media reports have raised questions about the safety and integrity of the new buildings for Uyghurs on the edge of Kashgar, despite official pronouncements regarding the ability of the new buildings to withstand earthquakes up to magnitude 8. 115 A journalist for the *Australian Broadcasting Corporation* reported that the newly-built "Pomegranate Compound", located five kilometers away from the Old City, was already showing serious signs of "wear and tear", and was "built of simple small farmhouse

¹¹² Kwok, K. (2009, March 26). Uyghurs upset at Kashgar revamp. *South China Morning Post*. Retrieved from http://www.uyghurnews.com/american/Read.asp?UighurNews=uygurs-upset-at-kashgarrevamp&ItemID=OK-542009711134045612426.

¹¹³ Sainsbury, M. (2010, January 6). Uighur tensions persist as Kashgar's old city is demolished. *The Australian*. Retrieved from http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/world/uighur-tensions-persist-askashgars-old-city-demolished/story-e6frg6so-1225816713997.

¹¹⁴ Ingram, R. (2003, December 17). The Destruction of Kashgar. *Central Asia Caucasus Institute Analyst*. Retrieved from http://www.cacianalyst.org/?q=node/1724.

¹¹⁵ See, for instance, China Daily. (2012, May 22). *Making houses into quake-proof, comfortable homes*. Retrieved from http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2012-05/22/content 15351359.htm.

bricks with no steel girders – hardly cutting-edge quake-safe technology." ¹¹⁶ In addition, the large number of surveillance cameras that the reporter observed outside of the new apartments represents the state's pervasive control and monitoring of Uyghurs in their new environments.



Uyghur women in the rapidly disappearing Old City of Kashgar. ©China Xinjiang Web.

In the name of "safeguarding social stability," officials also began carrying out demolitions of "shanty towns" in Urumchi after the Work Forum, including residences in the predominantly-Uyghur Tashbulaq [Chinese: Heijiashan] District, which began in July 2010. Many of the district's residents have traditionally been Uyghur merchants from the south who have come to Urumchi to do business. Overnment officials asserted

¹¹⁶ Sainsbury, M. (2010, January 6). Uighur tensions persist as Kashgar's old city is demolished. *The Australian*. Retrieved from http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/world/uighur-tensions-persist-askashgars-old-city-demolished/story-e6frg6so-1225816713997.

¹¹⁷ Xinhua. (2010, July 11). *Slum, shanty towns to be removed from Urumqi*. Retrieved from http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2010-07/11/c 13394108.htm.

¹¹⁸ See Congressional-Executive Commission on China. (2010, October 10, p. 210). *Congressional-Executive Commission on China Annual Report 2010*. Retrieved from http://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgibin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=111_cong_house_committee_prints&docid=f:6 https://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgibin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=111_cong_house_committee_prints&docid=f:6 https://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgibin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=111_cong_house_committee_prints&docid=f:6 https://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgibin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=111_cong_house_committee_prints&docid=f:6 https://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgibin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=111_cong_house_committee_prints&docid=f:6 <a href="https://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgibin/getdoc.gpo.gov/cg

¹¹⁹ See AFP. (2010, July 10). *China demolishes Urumqi flashpoint area*. Retrieved from www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5hxiO8nVqMzd2vQL2ONzN-3Lrf2NA and Radio Free Asia. (2010, July 13). China Razes Uyghur Homes. Retrieved from www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/raze-07132010120547.html.

that "poor management of the area" had led Uyghur migrants in Tashbulaq to participate in the unrest that took place on July 5, 2009. 120

Some residents of areas like Tashbulaq have been moved into new, six-story buildings in Urumchi with running water and central heating.¹²¹ However, only those individuals who had lived in the city for at least two years were eligible for new housing, leaving large numbers of poorer Uyghurs from southern East Turkestan without a housing option in Urumchi.¹²²

On the sidelines of progress

As demolition, reconstruction and investment charge ahead at an unprecedented pace, development in East Turkestan has left much of the Uyghur population marginalized, unable to attain the benefits accrued by Han migrants in the region. Regional and central government authorities have already proclaimed the success of the Work Forum's development in the region, but the question remains as to who is enjoying the profits of development.

A dearth of official measures to ensure the inclusion of the Uyghur voice in devising and carrying out development in East Turkestan has guaranteed that assessments regarding developmental success in the region have been one-sided. The failure to ask Uyghurs how they wish to enhance their own economic prospects and transform their own communities has meant that success is calculated only from the perspective of the dominant Han population. On the edges of East Turkestan's new cityscapes, Uyghurs are left to wonder when they will see the advantages of the tremendous growth taking place around them. Until they are given the chance to offer their perspective beyond the pages of newspaper propaganda that portrays their gratitude to the Chinese Communist Party's benevolence, the future envisioned by Uyghurs themselves will be subsumed by the din of commerce taking place at their doorstep.

¹²⁰ Radio Free Asia. (2010, July 13). *China Razes Uyghur Homes*. Retrieved from www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/raze-07132010120547.html.

Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Turkey. (2011, May 17). *Urumqi's sweeping slum makeover gathers steam*. Retrieved from http://tr.chineseembassy.org/eng/zt/t823177.htm.

¹²² The Economist. (2011, July 30). *Let them shoot hoops*. Retrieved from http://www.economist.com/node/21524940.

Recommendations

For the government of the People's Republic of China

- Implement measures to ensure that new business and development initiatives launched in East Turkestan provide equal opportunity employment to Uyghurs and other non-Han residents, according to the Chinese Constitution, the Regional Ethnic Autonomy Law, the Labor Law and the Employment Promotion Law, and design and implement policies to increase the ratio of Uyghurs employed in the natural resources extraction sector.
- Eliminate ethnic discrimination in the hiring process for employment opportunities in the state sector and the XPCC, according to the Chinese Constitution, the Regional Ethnic Autonomy Law, the Labor Law and the Employment Promotion Law.
- Undertake research to compare unemployment conditions, income disparities and poverty rates among ethnic groups in East Turkestan, in addition to researching and comparing unemployment conditions among different regions within East Turkestan; and make the results of such research public.
- Establish measures and institutions that can be monitored by civil society, such as interim targets and an independent monitoring body, to systematically and transparently evaluate the effectiveness of development initiatives carried out under the banner of the 2010 Xinjiang Work Forum.
- Establish transparent measures to monitor the disbursement of increased regional government funds from restructured natural resource revenue.
- Realize Article 2 of the Declaration on the Right to Development, which establishes "active, free and meaningful participation in development," and take steps to ensure the meaningful participation of Uyghurs, at all levels, in the determination and evaluation of policies regarding development, investment, employment and education in East Turkestan.
- Take action to broaden the focus of development initiatives beyond the scope of infrastructure and natural resource industries, and expand development initiatives designed to enhance local, grassroots development and smaller-scale industries.
- Implement measures mandating the consultation of Uyghurs and other non-Han residents of East Turkestan alongside "pairing assistance" programs that bring in "expertise" from other areas of the People's Republic of China, in order to ensure development that benefits Uyghurs and that is carried out in accordance with local expertise and conditions, including language and customs.
- End initiatives, such as instructions to judicial officials regarding criminal punishment, mandated by the 2010 Xinjiang Work Forum that politicize work in the judicial and criminal fields toward the goal of advancing development strategies.

- End the highly-politicized security crackdowns and "stability" and "ethnic unity" campaigns that have been enforced since the 2010 Xinjiang Work Forum in the name of development.
- Cease immediately all demolitions of Uyghur neighborhoods across East Turkestan until a transparent process of genuine consultation has been undertaken with residents.

For concerned governments and private sector institutions

- Raise the issue of development at bilateral human rights dialogues with the People's Republic of China, and call upon the Chinese government to ensure the consultation and participation of Uyghurs in development processes; and urge Chinese officials to implement procedures ensuring that Uyghurs enjoy a fair share of the benefits of development.
- Urge Chinese counterparts in joint venture endeavors in East Turkestan to implement measures ensuring equal employment opportunities for Uyghurs and other non-Han residents.

Acknowledgments

The writers would like to thank the Unrepresented Nations and Peoples Organization (UNPO) for helping with the launch of this report.

UHRP would also like to thank Director Alim Seytoff for his expertise and guidance.

In addition, UHRP would like to extend its gratitude to Megan Fluker for her helpful editing of the first draft of this report.

The writers owe a debt of gratitude to World Uyghur Congress president Rebiya Kadeer, who continues to act as a model of leadership and a source of inspiration for our work.

Finally, UHRP extends a special appreciation to the National Endowment for Democracy, whose unwavering support for freedom, democracy and human rights in East Turkestan ensures that Uyghurs will always have a forum to voice their concerns and issues.

Henryk Szadziewski, Project Manager, hszad@uhrp.org Amy Reger, Researcher, areger@uhrp.org Tel: 202-478-1920

June 2012 Washington, D.C.

Front cover photograph ©Southern Weekend.



The Uyghur American Association (UAA) works to promote the preservation and flourishing of a rich, humanistic and diverse Uyghur culture, and to support the right of the Uyghur people to use peaceful, democratic means to determine their own political future in East Turkestan.

UHRP UYGHUR HUMAN RIGHTS PROJECT

The UAA launched the UHRP in 2004 to promote improved human rights conditions for Uyghurs and other indigenous groups in East Turkestan, on the premise that the assurance of basic human rights will facilitate the realization of the community's democratic aspirations.

UHRP also works to raise the profile of the Uyghur people and the plight of all "minority" peoples in East Turkestan by:

Researching, writing and publishing news stories and longer reports covering a broad range human rights issues involving civil and political rights, through to social cultural and economic rights;

Preparing briefings – either written or in person – for journalists, academics, diplomats and politicians on the human rights situation faced by the Uyghur people and others in East Turkestan.

The Uyghur American AssociationThe Uyghur Human Rights Project1420 K Street, N.W., Suite 3501420 K Street, N.W., Suite 350Washington, D.C. 20005Washington, D.C. 20005www.uvghuramerican.orgwww.uhrp.orginfo@uhrp.org